 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

February 6, 2020
Call to Order

Chairman Larry Miskel called the Feb. 6, 2020, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:31 p.m. 

Welcome
Chairman Miskel welcomed everyone to the meeting and introductions were made around the room.  Bonnie Prigge introduced Jane Johannsen and Rebecca Losing and noted that the VISTA volunteer would be introduced at a future meeting. Ms. Johannsen is a Community Development Specialist and Ms. Losing is a Community Development Specialist Assistant. Both are a part of MRPC’s Planning Department and are working on opioid projects.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:


a.
Minutes – Jan. 9, 2020

b.
Local Review

None.

             c. Statewide Grant Applications

None.


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 

grant reviews weekly. Staff will share reports in between meetings with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.

d.   Contracts 

· Delta Regional Authority

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into an updated memorandum of agreement with Delta Regional Authority to continue to serve as the Local Development District, and for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to sign any necessary documents associated with this agreement.
T.R. Dudley made a motion to approve the consent agenda; Steve Vogt seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation:  Idea Exchange with Federal Legislators: Larry Miskel, Chairman

Hannah Larrick, with Senator Blunt’s office, gave a brief update on issues of concern to the Senator. She opened her remarks by noting that now that the impeachment trial is finished, the legislators are playing catch up as no work could be conducted during the trial.  Items she touched on included:
· The President is expected to release his budget on Monday.

· Waters of the U.S. – The new rule was finalized and set out in more detail what the government will and will not regulate. She indicated that Senator Blunt is pleased with the changes. They make sense.

· USMCA – The agreement between the US, Mexico and Canada has been signed by President Trump and ratified by Mexico. Canada still needs to ratify the document.
Ms. Larrick reported that there were some major updates around intellectual property, pharmaceuticals and the digital economy. She indicated that it passed with huge bi-partisan support in both the House and Senate.
She also reported that the state of Missouri is getting $60.9 million through Re-connect funds to improve broadband services, adding that Gasconade County was not among those counties that would be receiving funds. Ms. Larrick did note that the application process has re-opened and the county could re-apply for funds to improve broadband services in the county. She indicated that there could be $20 billion in funds coming up in the next couple of years for broadband.

In closing, Ms. Larrick informed the board that Senator Blunt is a co-sponsor on the Rural Act bill on the Senate side.

MRPC board member John Casey asked about the rules on marijuana and the federal government funding FEC to a level they can staff board and actually have oversight and investigative powers. It was noted that there is an issue with banking. Ms. Larrick noted that Senator Blunt has indicated that the focus needs to be on clearing up the issues with the banks. Another board member, Janey Radford, indicated that some of the smaller banks can’t accept money generated from marijuana sales per federal banks regulations.
MRPC board members Darrell Skiles and Steve Vogt brought up their concerns about infrastructure. Mr. Vogt stated that more federal funding is needed for highways like 50 and 63 which are freight routes.

Jenni Reigel with Rep. Jason Smith’s office reported that discussions have started on how to continue funding the Fast Act, which is set to expire later this year. She also mentioned that getting broadband to rural areas is a concern for the representative.
A couple of other topics she touched on included:

· Fairness for Every Driver – This bill would phase out the tax credit for electric vehicles.

· USMCA – She noted that the Representative Smith is pleased that the President signed the bill as it puts the U.S. on a more level playing field with Mexico and Canada. She added that it is expected to boost the U.S. economy by $68 billion over the next six years.
· The President’s budget is expected to be released on Monday and noted that the House has not done a budget resolution in the last couple of years so hopefully we will see one from them this year.
· Empowers Act – This bill, introduced by Representative Smith, goes along with the President’ NEPA. It mandates that local stakeholder’s input be taken into consideration when dealing with changes to the Endangered Species Act. 

MRPC board member Randy Verkamp had concerns with how SEMA/FEMA dealt with bridges being repaired after having been damaged by flood waters. He said that they can’t make the bridge any better than it was prior to the flood or the county wouldn’t receive any funds. Mr. Verkamp stated that by not making any improvements, the bridge was likely to be damaged again in future floods. He suggested SEMA/FEMA allow the county to rebuild/repair the bridge with the county absorbing costs above what SEMA/FEMA would cover. Mr. Verkamp also voiced his concern over three houses that were kicked out of the flood buyout program due no insurance being maintained. He stated that the owner didn’t maintain insurance as there was nothing left to insure. No structures were standing. Ms. Larrick and Ms. Riegel suggested that if this situation happens again, the county should reach out to either Representative Smith or Senator Blunt.

MRPC board member T.R. Dudley brought up the following items of concern:

· Medicare/Medicaid - Protections are needed so that funding is distributed in an equitable and fair manor.
· Floodplain mapping - additional funding is needed to help continue the process of floodplain mapping.
· Protection for parks and monuments - he indicated he would like to see a lessening of environmental regulations
Chairman Miskel thanked the legislative representatives for coming.
External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles
Chairman Darrell Skiles reported on External Relations activities as follows:
Staff and committee members who participated in MRPC’s Day at the Capitol reported on the event. The group made contact with all offices and were able to talk to six of the 13 legislatures for the Meramec Region. The event went well.
Tammy Snodgrass shared a draft of the federal priorities report and informed the committee that she, Bonnie Prigge and Larry Miskel would be headed to Washington, D.C. the third week in March to present MRPC’s federal priorities to the legislators. 
Committee members conducted an annual review of the MRPC bylaws, and no changes were recommended at this time.
Staff provided two possible dates for the 2020 annual dinner: Oct. 22 and Oct. 29. Both dates are on a Thursday, with Oct. 22 being the preferred date. Site solicitations will be reviewed at the March meeting before being mailed out mid to late month and will have a due date of May 1. Chairman Skiles encouraged members to be thinking about hosting the event and be thinking about volunteer nominees.
A report was provided by staff on state and/or federal legislative issues that occurred since the last board meeting. 


Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman
Chairman Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending Jan. 31, 2020. 
Chairman Vogt made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending Jan. 31, 2020; T.R. Dudley seconded. The motion carried.

Linda Loughridge presented the FY 2019-2020 member and non-member technical assistance hourly rates, as proposed through the budget process, for approval. The rates will be a part of the budget document in the future. The approved FY 2019-2020 rates are as follows:

Clerical member rate $42, non-member $52; Technical Level #1 member rate $55, non-member $65; Technical Level #2 member rate $49, non-member $59; Management member rate $62, non-member $72; Fiscal Officer member rate $67, non-member $77; Assistant Director member rate $68, non-member $78; Executive Director member rate $86, non-member $96. Member rates are developed to cover costs and based on estimated salaries, fringe, indirect and minimal direct expenses budgeted for each staffing category. Non-member rates are set a $10 more at each level since they do no pay dues, which offset agency costs.
Chairman Vogt made a motion to approve the hourly rates; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.

Planning Committee: T.R. Dudley
Chairman T.R. Dudley reported on planning activities as follows:
Staff reported on the following current and upcoming activities.
Jane Johannsen and Rebecca Losing, MRPC, updated the committee on the youth opioid initiative. They are developing a consortium for youth and families affected by the opioid epidemic.

Samantha Maddison, MRPC, provided an update on the HRSA grant and Community Needs Assessment. The original grant only covered assessments for Crawford, Dent, Maries and Phelps counties. 
It was also reported that Prevention Consultants is providing counseling for the schools.

Chairman Dudley reported that Dr. Sean Siebert is using grant funds through MRPC to continue his Rehabilitation through Innovation program and is working to keep the Work Keys program in the jails. He has held one felon friendly job fair, with grant funds.
Mark Perkins, MRPC, updated the committee on Naturally Meramec. The group currently has over 90 members and lunch and learns are being scheduled in each county. On March 9, a lunch and learn will be held at Edg-Cliff Winery in Washington County. Mr. Perkins reported that on March 6, a program addressing how to sell your product, especially food products, will be held in Salem. Naturally Meramec is working with area farmer’s markets and assessing what is being sold and in what quantities. The group is also looking to schedule “Taste of” events in each county to showcase what counties have to offer. 
Other items highlighted by Mr. Perkins included:

· The Homegrown initiative through the Department of Agriculture. More information on this initiative can be found at www.missourigrowusa.com.

· Buy Missouri – This program has an emphasis on products made in Missouri and how to market and sell those products. More information on this program can be found at www.buymissouri.net.

Chairman Dudley informed the board that more information on the Naturally Meramec program could be found at www.naturallymeramec.org.

Other topics the committee discussed included:

· The AmeriSource Bergen Grant. Through this grant, a drug incinerator is near completion in Dent County and a resource list for each county has been completed. Funds from this grant will be used to do Community Needs Assessments in Gasconade, Pulaski, Washington and Osage counties.
· Southeast Missouri Transportation Services is conducting a deviated fixed route study in Salem and Rolla.

· Codification updates for cities is continuing.

Housing Advisory Board: Randy Verkamp, chairman
No report was given.
Transportation Advisory Committee: Ray Walden, chairman
Ray Walden reported on transportation activities as follows.
Trent Brooks with MoDOT presented a program on on-line mapping capabilities.

The committee discussed that the four-laning of Highway 63 has been the #1 regional priority, and that remains the #1 priority. However, the four-laning project is broken down into seven, stand-alone segments in the Highway 63 Environmental Improvement Study. In the past, the TAC and MRPC has prioritized the seven segments.
Previously MRPC was asked to start at one end of the project, which was the north end in Osage County, from the Mari-Osa Delta to south of Westphalia at the Maries River bridge. Because the segments are standalone projects, the TAC revisited the segment prioritization and the TAC recommended the following priority order:
1. Project 3: South of Osage CR 524 to south of Maries CR 332.
2. Project 4: South of Maries CR 332 to south of Maries CR 325.

3. Project 2: South of the bridge over Maries River at Westphalia to south of Osage CR 524.

4. Project 1: From Highway 50 to south of the bridge over Maries River at Westphalia.

5. Project 5: South of Maries CR 325 to just north of Highway 68.

6. Project 6: Just North of Highway 68 to south of Maries CR 443.

7. Project 7: South of Maries CR 443 to Phelps County Super 2.

Additionally, MoDOT has identified eight priority projects on Highway 63 in Maries and Osage counties (on existing alignment) that would improve safety and the flow of traffic. Total costs for all prjects is about $20 million and would provide a short-term fix. The TAC recommends the following priority order of these projects:

1. Build a northbound passing lane n/o Freeburg starting at Route JJ and extending for 1.7 miles. This would include a southbound left turn lane at Route JJ.

2. Build a southbound passing lane s/o Freeburg starting approximately at the City Limits and extending for 2.2 miles.

3. Build a northbound passing lane n/o Vienna starting approximately 0.5 miles north of Route AA and extending for 2.4 miles.

4. Build a northbound passing lane n/o Route 28 starting at Route 28 and extending for 3.3 miles (this includes turn lanes at Route 28 on Route 63).

5. A 2-way left turn lane in Westphalia from County Road 511 to Mill Street.
6. Extend the southbound climbing lane s/o Westphalia to Route T to provide additional passing opportunities.

7. Rebuild the Route 63/Route E intersection (this one is already on Osage’s list of unfunded needs).

8. Extend the southbound climbing lane at Route A to go around the corner ending at the straightaway (this one is already on Maries’ list of unfunded needs).

T.R. Dudley made a motion to recommend the TAC’s priorities in regards to Highway 63 long-term and short-term projects and share that information with MoDOT; seconded by John Casey. The motion passed.
Environmental: 
The board was provided with a handout, covering environmental updates as well as updates on Meramec Regional Emergency Planning and Homeland Security Oversight Committee activities. 
Tammy Snodgrass informed the board Washington County, in conjunction with the Mark Twain National Forest, would be holding a dump clean up meeting on Feb. 21 from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. at the library.

She also reported the SEMA is providing training on Substantial Damage Estimator at the MRPC office on March 31 from 8:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. and strongly encouraged participation.
Hazard mitigation meetings for the Pulaski and Phelps County plans are underway. In Pulaski County a planning meeting is scheduled for Feb. 20 at 10:30 a.m. at the courthouse. In Phelps County, the next meeting is scheduled for March 5 at 10:00 a.m. in the courthouse. Bonnie Prigge added that it is important for cities and counties to participate in those meetings and to include infrastructure needs and projects.
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee: 
Updates were included on the environmental handout that was provided.
Business Loans: Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer
Linda Loughridge reported that the next MRDC full board meeting would be Feb. 19, 2020.

There are two SBA approved loans in process that will generate 32 jobs. Ms. Loughridge also informed the board that one new RLF project has been approved recently by the MRDC board. This project will generate seven jobs.
Ms. Loughridge went over the portfolio information as of Jan. 31 noting:

· RLF Loan Program – There are 11 loans in the program with a total outstanding balance of approximately $594,320.
· SBA Loan Program - There are 24 loans in the program with a total outstanding balance of approximately $5,290,871.
· IRP Loan Program – There are five loans in the program with a total outstanding balance of approximately $369,100.
Ms. Loughridge reported that there is over $340,873 available for small businesses and there are some good rates available on loans.
A handout was provided showing the status and balance of loans in SBA, RLF and IRP. 
Workforce Development: T.R. Dudley
T.R. Dudley provided an update on workforce development activities.
Mr. Dudley reported that a new executive director Amy Sublett, has been hired. She is looking to return the central region to it former prominence and make it one the leading regions in the state.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation: Vic Stratman
No report was given.
Meramec Region Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
The next meeting will be next week when the committee will evaluate the MRCF grant applications. Sixteen applications were submitted. There are six grants of $250 each that will be awarded.

CFO Scholarship applications opened Feb. 1 and information can be found on the CFO website. Belle High School scholarships are handled through the school counselor. All applications are due mid-March.

Ms. Prigge reported that the Maries County R-II Scholarship fund is close to $80,000. On March 7, the group will be holding its annual fundraiser of a fish fry dinner and auction. Tickets must be purchased advance. This fund is housed under MRCF.
Chairman Report: 
Chairman Larry Miskel reported that there was a light turnout of elected officials at MRPC’s Day at the Capitol. He added that it was a little light on MRPC representatives and encouraged members to participate.
Chairman Miskel said he is looking forward to the D.C. trip and considers it an honor to represent MRPC and the Meramec Region.
Director Report: 
Bonnie Prigge informed the board that Senator Gary Romine has resigned and accepted a position on the Tax Commission.
Other recent and upcoming activities highlighted by Ms. Prigge included:

· Attending the MoDOT Planners meeting where the Governor was in attendance. 
· State Tech groundbreaking, which includes a $2 million EDA grant, which MRPC is administering.
· Participating and speaking on economic development on a panel at a Business Development Program at a conference at the Lake.
· Presenting on regional planning commissions at the county commissioners training coming up later in February.
Ms. Prigge concluded her report noting that FLAP applications have been submitted for review. 
Adjourn
Jim Fleming made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m.; T.R. Dudley seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Larry Miskel, chairman
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